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August 30, 2007 

 
DECISION MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:   Council members 
 
FROM:  Mark Fritsch, project implementation manager 
 
SUBJECT:  Follow-up action for the Grand Ronde Model Watershed Program Habitat 

Restoration - Planning, Coordination and Implementation, Project 1992-026-01. 
 
 
PROPOSED ACTION: Council staff recommends that the Grand Ronde Model Watershed 

Program has adequately addressed the conditions placed on it as part of 
the funding recommendation associated with Fiscal Years 2007 - 2009. 

 
SIGNIFICANCE:  The Council confirms the recommended expense1 and capital2  budgets 

for the project as defined in Bonneville’s implementation plan for 
Fiscal Years 2008 and 2009. 

 
BUDGETARY/ECONOMIC IMPACTS 
The action only addresses the condition placed on the approved Fiscal Year 2008 and 2009 
budgets for this project as defined in the final project funding recommendations to Bonneville for 
Fiscal Years 2007 - 2009. 
 
BACKGROUND 
The Grande Ronde Model Watershed Program (GRMWP) was created in 1992 to serve as an 
example of watershed partnerships among local residents, state and federal agencies, and public 
interest groups concerned with the management of the watershed.  The GRMWP focuses on 
habitat restoration, activity and program coordination, educational outreach, and private 
landowner involvement to promote species recovery in the Grande Ronde and Imnaha 
Subbasins. 
 
During the Council’s 2007-2009 project funding review, the Independent Scientific Review 
Panel (ISRP) provided the Council guidance in their final recommendation of proposals 

                                                 
1 The recommended expense budget for the project in FY 2008 is $1,713,849 and FY 2009 is $1,883,849. 
2 The recommended capital budget in FY 2008 is $950,000 and FY 2009 is $500,000. 
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submitted for Fiscal Years 2007-2009 (ISRP document 2006-6).3    For the GRMWP, the ISRP 
requested: 
 

“The sponsors should develop a report presenting quantitative and qualitative results to 
date pertaining to the effectiveness of the projects under their domain, a general 
summary and conclusions about overall project effectiveness, and the application of the 
results to management. The sponsors should report positive results as well as results 
from projects that to date may not yet have produced significant effects. This effort 
should be funded by BPA and reviewed by the ISRP in FY07.” 

  
As part of its Fiscal Years 2007-2009 funding decision, the Council transmitted project-specific 
recommendations to Bonneville in October 2006.  In making its recommendations, the Council 
provided comments on certain projects as a condition to funding.  The Council’s comment for 
the Grand Ronde Model Watershed Program Habitat Restoration - Planning, Coordination and 
Implementation project as presented in the final decision document stated the following: 
 

"ISRP fundable qualified.  Sponsor should complete report as called for in ISRP 
recommendation. Funding in 08 and 09 contingent upon favorable review by ISRP and 
Council.” 

 
On July 12, 2007 the GRMWP submitted a response to the Council to address this condition.  
Staff forwarded the submittal to the ISRP on the same day. 
 
On August 28, 2007 the Council received the final ISRP review (ISRP document 2007- 12) 
related to the project (see attachment 1).  The ISRP’s final recommendation stated “Meets 
Scientific Review Criteria (qualified).” 
 
ANALYSIS 
As part of their review of the proposal during the FY 2007 - 2009 solicitation, the ISRP’s only 
concern regarding this project was the lack of an adequate summary of project effectiveness and 
monitoring.  The ISRP felt that due to the size of this project, it should be the “model” in 
providing such an assessment.  This concern led to the ISRP’s “fundable (qualified)” 
recommendation.  
 
The ISRP found that the July 12, 2007 GRMWP submittal addressed their concerns and provided 
detail for a better understanding of the efforts associated with the implementation of this project.  
The ISRP acknowledged the effort taken by the GRMWP to address the concerns raised, and 
also noted the difficulty of fully addressing those concerns at a landscape-level for the project.  
Thus, the ISRP provided a “qualified” recommendation for the GRMWP’s eventual development 
of a more complete effectiveness monitoring plan that includes a biological assessment for the 
fish resources.4  
 

                                                 
3 The ISRP provided a “Fundable (Qualified)” for the project.  
4 The ISRP suggests this could be accomplished through efforts in ISEMP, CSMEP, and PNAMP. 
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The ISRP’s recommendation applies to the majority of monitoring associated with habitat 
projects in the Fish and Wildlife Program.  Though the data collected at a project scale has value, 
it usually does not represent effectiveness monitoring beyond the particular project.   
 
This is not necessarily the fault of the project implementers, but more likely demonstrates the 
lack of a regional approach to landscape-level monitoring.  The Council has recognized this 
disconnect between project-level and basin-level monitoring, and understands that it requires a 
new approach. 
 
The Council will soon issue a call for program amendment recommendations that will include a 
request for province-level biological objectives. Those objectives could then be used in 
providing assessments of changes in population abundance and physical attributes of the 
ecosystem which overarch individual projects.  Staff believes that through the program 
amendment process this regional monitoring approach will be defined, allowing the roll up of 
project results to provide scientifically credible evaluations of whether the condition of a 
subbasin, an ESU, or the Columbia River Basin as a whole is improving or declining over time.  
Having the results of this defined monitoring approach would benefit policy and decision-makers 
as they deliberate on future actions that affect the long-term ecological health of the Columbia 
River Basin.  However, until this regional approach is defined in the amendment process, staff 
believes the Council cannot provide direction to the GRMWP to address more robust 
effectiveness monitoring beyond what GRMWP currently implements.    
 
Based on the review by the ISRP, the Council staff believes that the GRMWP has adequately 
addressed the Council’s funding condition.  Comments provided by the ISRP review regarding a 
more complete effectiveness monitoring plan should be considered during the development of 
the next project solicitation process and by the Council during the amendment process.   
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Attachment 1.  ISRP review of the Grand Ronde Model Watershed Program submitted 
response to address the condition that was placed on Project 1992-026-01. 
 
 

Independent Scientific Review Panel 
for the Northwest Power & Conservation Council 

851 SW 6th Avenue, Suite 1100 
Portland, Oregon 97204 

isrp@nwcouncil.org

 
Memorandum (ISRP 2007-12)      August 28, 2007 
 
To:  Tony Grover, Fish and Wildlife Division Director, Northwest Power and 

Conservation Council  

 
From:   Eric Loudenslager, ISRP Chair 
  
Subject: Results Report of the Grand Ronde Model Watershed Program Habitat Restoration 

- Planning, Coordination, and Implementation Project, 1992-026-01   
 

Background  
 
At the Council’s July 2007 request, the ISRP reviewed the Grande Ronde Model Watershed 
Program’s (GRMWP) results report submitted in response to the ISRP’s final FY 2007-09 
review5 of the Grand Ronde Model Watershed Program Habitat Restoration - Planning, 
Coordination and Implementation Project, 1992-026-01. Although we found the FY 2007-09 
proposal “fundable” with an excellent record of success in coordination and project 
implementation, we qualified our recommendation because the proposal did not provide an 
adequate summary of project effectiveness and monitoring. Specifically, we called for "a 
report presenting quantitative and qualitative results to date pertaining to the effectiveness 
of the projects under their domain, a general summary and conclusions about overall 
project effectiveness, and the application of the results to management." The full ISRP 
2007-09 recommendation is attached below.  
 
Subsequently, the Council recommended the project for FY 2007 funding with FY 2008-09 
funding contingent on the sponsor completing the report as called for in the ISRP’s 
recommendation and receiving favorable ISRP and Council reviews. The GRMWP submitted 
the called-for report on July 12, 2007. The ISRP’s review of that report follows. 

ISRP Recommendation and Summary 

Meets scientific review criteria (qualified) 

The individual habitat improvement projects undertaken by the Grande Ronde Model 
Watershed Program are based on sound science principles and are consistent with the 
Council’s Fish and Wildlife Program. The individual projects’ objectives, however, often are 

                                                 
5 ISRP Final Review of Proposals Submitted for Funding through the Columbia River Fish and Wildlife 
Program (ISRP 2006-6, August 31, 2006): www.nwcouncil.org/library/isrp/isrp2006-6.htm.   
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in general rather than quantifiable terms. For many projects, benefits to fish and wildlife are 
likely, but based on presumption rather than quantified. Past provisions for monitoring and 
evaluation of results have been insufficient to establish the program’s benefits. The ISRP 
concludes that additional monitoring and evaluation (M&E) is warranted and will likely lead 
to improved adaptive management by the project. The ISRP qualifies its recommendation 
on development of a more complete plan for improved effectiveness monitoring -- perhaps 
through collaboration with ISEMP, CSMEP, or PNAMP -- that includes an improved biological 
assessment program for fish. 
 

Specific Review Comments 

The ISRP appreciates the effort that the Grand Ronde Model Watershed Program (GRMWP) 
expended in preparing this response to the ISRP’s questions. The response improved the 
ISRP’s understanding of the state of effectiveness monitoring and results reporting for 
GRMWP projects. The GRMWP has been highly successful in implementing projects, 
including many on private lands, and has an outstanding record of cooperative work among 
varied government agencies, tribes, and stakeholders. The material presented to the ISRP 
in response to a request for information about project effectiveness monitoring represents a 
good-faith effort to address questions about how well these restoration projects are 
working. The report is frank about the M&E limitations of many of their projects and about 
their initial selection of projects to build trust with landowners. The ISRP appreciates that 
the project sponsors have been honest and candid about the lack of effectiveness 
monitoring, especially biological response monitoring, at most project sites. We suspect this 
is true of most coordinated watershed restoration efforts throughout the Columbia River 
Basin. We are also sympathetic to the need for a funded, long-term, landscape-scale 
monitoring effort that can track habitat improvement in subbasins where there has been a 
lengthy history of restoration projects.  
 
The GRMWP acknowledged that the qualitative effectiveness monitoring and evaluation by 
GRMWP revealed many successful projects but also several that failed to meet expectations 
or even had adverse effects on habitat. For projects that did not meet expectations, often 
changes were made to improve the project, illustrating the adaptive nature of the GRMWP. 
It is worth noting that had some level of monitoring not taken place, these failures would 
not have been identified and appropriate project modifications could not have been 
implemented. It is clear that monitoring has led to adaptive changes in the program. For 
example, the GRMWP concluded that projects improving instream flow were only successful 
for a short distance downstream because the conserved water was not protected and could 
be withdrawn downstream. As a consequence they no longer fund projects intended to 
increase flow unless there are provisions, made through the Oregon Conserved Water 
Statute, that guarantee that conserved water would remain in the stream and not be 
withdrawn further downstream. The sponsors cite several examples of this kind where 
obvious adaptive changes have been made. 
 
The GRMWP has evolved over the years since its inception in 1994. It originally funded site-
specific projects mostly related to stream bank stabilization. As the program matured, work 
shifted from funding small scale projects to larger scale, more holistic projects such as the 
Longley Meadow Project (#1616) which undertook complete historic channel reconstruction. 
The GRMWP has teamed with the CTUIR (Project # 199608300 - Grande Ronde Subbasin 
Restoration and ODFW (198402500 - ODFW Blue Mountain Oregon Fish Habitat 
Improvement Project) to implement large scale wetland and stream restoration projects. 
Moreover, the projects have moved toward funding projects that address causes of habitat 
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degradation and limiting factors, not just the symptoms. These changes again illustrate the 
adaptive nature of the program. The ISRP commends and supports the current direction of 
the program.  
 
Implementation and short-term effectiveness monitoring plans are required for projects, 
although only limited monitoring is required for some projects such as road crossing and 
irrigation diversion projects. Tables 2-9 indicate that no monitoring was required for 20 projects 
out of a total of 208 and no monitoring results were reported for 10 projects. Each proposal, 
including the monitoring component, is reviewed by a Technical Committee composed primarily 
of agency biologists and resource specialists. The Technical Committee determines the 
adequacy of the monitoring plan relative to the objectives and complexity of the project. Annual 
reports are required of most projects.  
 
Reporting of results of effectiveness monitoring was quite variable. Most projects briefly 
noted results (e.g., sediment reduction, temperature decrease) without providing any 
detailed or quantitative information to support the conclusions (Tables 2-9). Others 
provided reasonably detailed descriptions of results without quantitative support (e.g., 
#1370 Five Points Creek Whole Tree Additions; #1413 Little Fly Meadow Headcut 
Rehabilitation; #1477 Chicken-Dry Creek Wet Meadow, Restoration; #1551 McCoy 
Meadows Meadow Restoration Project - Phase II and III; and #1616 Longley Meadow 
Restoration). These descriptions were useful in understanding habitat changes that resulted 
from the project but would have been improved if supporting data and interpretation were 
included. Some projects presented quantitative information, e.g., how much water 
temperature had changed after project inception (#31495 North Fork Catherine Watershed 
Restoration; #1525 Imnaha/Parks Ditch Water Conservation Project; #1406 Meadow 
Creek/Cunha Ranches Riparian Restoration). 
 
While the materials provided to the ISRP make it clear that biological effectiveness 
monitoring has been very limited in the Grande Ronde and Imnaha, we were somewhat 
surprised to see how little has apparently been done. For example, of the many restoration 
projects described in Tables 2-9, only 17 included “Fish Population” monitoring, and of those 
17 projects only four included any qualitative, semi-quantitative, or quantitative results; the 
others were often vague about what type of monitoring had been carried out. Those four 
project results are summarized in the following table. 
 

Project No. Results to date 

1375 Snorkel surveys indicate “populations remained stable.” 

1551 “Number of rainbow trout per stream length increased” while trout 
densities in similar but unrestored reaches or control reaches 
remained stable or decreased. 

1658 Tables refer to an online report. The report itself, however, includes 
only qualitative information (fish species present) in electrofishing 
surveys of several streams. However, this is a recent project and it 
is too early to present results of habitat restoration. 

1664 “240 juveniles” [species not specified] were counted in winter 
snorkeling in off-channel ponds. 
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As project sponsors are aware, more complete data are needed. The apparent lack of 
information on fish populations suggests that biological surveys have either not been done 
in the vicinity of restoration project sites or insufficient effort has been devoted to compiling 
existing survey data. In either event, the ISRP concludes that an improved biological 
assessment program is needed for the Grande Ronde and Imnaha subbasins. 
 
Much of the material provided by project sponsors described implementation monitoring. 
While this was helpful, we urge them to review the ISRP’s 2006 Retrospective Report for 
additional suggestions about designing M&E programs for habitat projects (ISRP 2007-1: 
www.nwcouncil.org/library/isrp/isrp2007-1.pdf; especially see Section III).6 In addition to 
photo documentation, which has been heavily used in GRMWP projects, project sponsors will 
find lists of implementation metrics appropriate to different project types. Likewise, the 
2006 Retrospective Report contains guidance for effectiveness monitoring that should be 
useful in incorporating better monitoring into new and existing restoration projects. 
 
Although there may be some potential for collaboration with larger-scale monitoring efforts, 
site specific monitoring may also be appropriate, for example to evaluate revegetation 
success where activities on the site would not be expected to change fish populations. We 
should expect to see appropriate, detailed M&E plans for each type of project for which a 
group seeks funding in the future, followed by improved effectiveness monitoring within the 
next few years. 
 
Unfortunately, it is impossible to go back and monitor after the fact. However, there may be 
value in retrospective evaluation and reporting of effectiveness, even at a gross level, for 
the most common project types (e.g., instream structures, riparian fencing, and stock water 
development). There are many lessons to be learned from the work to date in this 
watershed, and the current analysis has probably not captured many of them as yet. Visits 
to previous project sites should be able to establish if the project improved, partially 
improved or abetted the conditions that initially justified the project. Existing photopoint 
records would be useful for this effort. A field evaluation might be done most objectively by 
an outside team. The degree to which collaborators have maintained fences, weed control, 
and other improvements is important to understand and might even be a criterion for future 
funding for that group. 
 
Now that the model watershed project is operating through a foundation and making its 
own project selections, it is critical that appropriate effectiveness monitoring be included in 
proposals for future projects. The ISRP therefore recommends that GRMW sponsors explore 
collaborative opportunities with ISEMP, CSMEP, and PNAMP to improve habitat effectiveness 
monitoring. Because of the large investment in habitat restoration and an outstanding 
record of gaining local support for habitat improvement, the GRMWP effort should be 
supported. If project sponsors could be proactive in improving effectiveness monitoring it 
would be an excellent example to other subbasins where effectiveness monitoring is still 
generally lacking. 
 
 

                                                 
6 Also see the ISRP’s 1997-2005 Retrospective Report for a general discussion of monitoring and 
evaluation (ISRP 2005-14; www.nwcouncil.org/library/isrp/isrp2005-14.htm).  
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Attachment: ISRP Final FY 2007-09 Recommendation and Comments (from ISRP 
2006-6, August 31, 2006)   
 
ISRP final recommendation: Fundable (Qualified) 
 
Comment:  
The sponsors have satisfactorily addressed the ISRP’s concerns and we thank them for 
clarifying several important issues regarding the operation of the Grand Ronde Model 
Watershed Program (GRMWP). The ISRP reiterates that the GRMWP has been highly 
successful in implementing projects and has an outstanding record of cooperative work 
among government and private entities. A central ISRP concern about the GRMWP was that 
the proposal did not provide an adequate summary of project effectiveness and monitoring. 
The sponsors make the point that compiling the results of 150 projects would yield benefits 
but is precluded due to fiscal limitations related to the 5% budget limitation imposed by 
BPA. The ISRP appreciates the sponsor’s willingness to undertake this assessment, which 
apparently would largely require compilation of existing records, and encourages the NPCC 
and BPA to provide funds for this effort. This expenditure would be appropriate because the 
GRMWP is the largest program of its type in the basin -- truly a “model” as the name 
implies -- and the assessment would allow a better evaluation of the success of the 
program. 
 
Qualification: The sponsors should develop a report presenting quantitative and qualitative 
results to date pertaining to the effectiveness of the projects under their domain, a general 
summary and conclusions about overall project effectiveness, and the application of the 
results to management. The sponsors should report positive results as well as results from 
projects that to date may not yet have produced significant effects. This effort should be 
funded by BPA and reviewed by the ISRP in FY07. The response of the sponsors of project # 
199608300 may provide some guidance for preparation of the report. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
________________________________________ 
 
w:\mf\ww\soy2007-2009\november2006decisionfinal\followup project actions\083007grmwpdoc1.doc 


